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PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, May 8, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
An executive session to discuss a personnel matter will be held following the President's Cabinet meeting. 
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, Grant Wilson, Lisa Murphy, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Cabinet Excused: 
Carol Hoglund

Guests/Visitors:  
Mimi Hull, Arshi Nisley, Maryellen Tast
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS
None
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)

1. Adelante Preliminary Grant Approval – Mimi Hull, Maryellen Tast
Mimi explained the Adelante-Center for Getting Ahead Program is funded by TANF (Temporary Assistance for Needy Families) grant monies.  These grant monies flow from the Department of Family Services, through the Department of Workforce Services, and to the College through a non-profit entity, in this case, the Foundation.  Therefore, the Foundation will actually submit the grant application.  A memorandum of agreement between the Foundation and the College will provide for the program to be run as any other grant program by the College.  
Maryellen stated the Adelante program is a poverty, self-sufficiency program with a very rigorous entry process.  Career coaching is provided at the onset of the training, which is designed to provide short-term training for low-income persons.  TANF-ETS (Employment and Training for Self-Sufficiency) funds are to be used specifically for training to career programs.  Students choosing to go directly into a career and students choosing to stay on a long-term, career education path are both considered to be successful outcomes.  Short-term programs focus on employer needs and national certifications.  Fiber optic training (three-tiered certification) is currently being offered and emergency dispatch is in its second round of training; local job openings exist in both areas of training.  In summary, the Adelante program connects with employers; assures job openings exist upon completion of training; and provides coaching for a long-term, career education path.  The Adelante program has been very successful in its training and placement of graduates.  
APPROVED

2. Health Information Technology Program – Two Certificates – Maryellen and Stan
Maryellen reported a lot of the coursework has been ongoing for non-credit, a round of which was just finished with CLIMB Wyoming and another will soon start in June.  The Health Information Technology program will include training for ICD9 to ICD10 code set changes that will take place in October 2014 and will require a more in-depth set of technical skills.  The three-tiered course will include: 
1) Medical Office Essentials Certificate – prepares students for entry-level medical office positions
2) Medical Claims Coding Associate Certificate – prepares students for the national coding exam through the AHIMA (American Health Information Management Association)
3) Health Information Technology A.A.S. Degree – prepares students for the administrative side of medicine
Stan noted the program has to be vetted by the community college academic officers and approved by the LCCC Board and the Wyoming Community College Commission, which places an anticipated start date for the spring 2013.  Maryellen added a grant for hybrid training of the Wyoming Hospital Association’s distance learning and the College’s LMS (Learning Management System) was written for 25 persons; 90 responded.  Three cohorts of 30 will be run to answer the response.  President Schaffer said he was approached by two persons following his Kiwanis presentation about the necessity of this program.  One gentleman has a private business that places physical therapist assistants in consumer directive care and home care.  The other is a doctor and a University of Wyoming trustee who voiced his enthusiasm for the program to the point that he would like to become involved with it.  Maryellen added two physicians (Dr. Beers is one) have signed up for the coding training.  She also confirmed that the program has been presented to LLT and the Academic Standards Committee and the changes proposed were incorporated into the program as presented to President's Cabinet.  
APPROVED
3. Partnership Initiative Agreement – Veterans’ Peer Leadership Council – Grant 
The contract agreement has been formalized since the President's Cabinet’s review on April 17th.  Grant requested two keys to Arp 167 for the on-site veteran representatives—Bill Breeden, Veterans Peer Leadership Council, and Michael Santana, Student Veterans of America-LCCC Chapter—the first one in Wyoming.  Dr. Steven Price is the contact at the Veterans Administration.  Grant will follow up with Chad Marley about setting up an email account such as veterans@lccc.wy.edu for contacting the office. Lisa will follow up on a press release and Grant will distribute the three signed contracts.
APPROVED 
4. Policy/Procedure College Council – First Reading – President Schaffer
President Schaffer advised a vast majority of the current College Council’s recommendations have been incorporated and that the policy/procedure will be re-examined in a year.  He asked that an expedited feedback period of two weeks be attached to this policy/procedure, adding if the feedback is considerable, the policy/procedure may need to be re-issued for additional consultative feedback. 
APPROVED for consultative feedback process.
5. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $703 (standing agenda item) – No requests
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)

A. Graduation Follow-up – Feedback included:

· Approximately 1,200 to 1,300 persons attended this year’s commencement exercises.  
· Professional photo shoots were partly responsible for the delay in lining up the students.  
· Plans for next year’s commencement will begin Monday.  
· The Civic Center was beautiful with great staging areas.  However, ticket restrictions may have attributed to seats not being filled.  The Civic Center has 1,600 seats; Storey Gym will accommodate 2,500 persons and has been reserved for next year’s commencement.  
· The use of Storey Gym will come with climate control and sound issues that will need to be addressed.  
· In follow-up conversations mixed reviews have been received concerning lining up by division rather than by credential.  President Schaffer stated organizing by division is more palatable than by a hierarchy of credentials, noting a program certificate can sometimes be as valuable as an associate degree.  
· Announcing a graduate was inconsistent—sometimes the student’s name was announced first; other times, the student’s major was.  “Candidate for distinction” was also missing from the card used to announce the student.  
· In the past the cords and stoles were described as part of the graduation process.  However, this year they were described in the program; e.g., green cords were listed under nursing.  However, the ASG’s white cords were not listed in the program.  
· Having the graduates proceed out before others created a bottleneck; chilly weather could have been a contributing factor.  
· Although a historical practice for the ASG President to address the students, ASG President Alex Barker did not wish to do so.  The ACCSG President did not attend the commencement.  
· Arshi will send any comments gathered from Wednesday’s faculty assembly to Grant and/or Cora.  
President Schaffer concluded the comments with kudos to those who worked endlessly to organize this year’s commencement.  Also acknowledged was the overwhelming reception to Governor Mead’s address as well as President Schaffer’s, which set the bar far above that of past graduations for future commencement ceremonies.  
INFORMATION ITEMS  (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

6. May 16 Board Business Meeting Agenda DRAFT – President Schaffer 
A full agenda will include a first reading of the budget and a request for approval of the College’s campus facilities plan.  President Schaffer stated significant funds have allocated to FY 2013 one-time expenditures.  These funds will be used to manage the 4% cuts mandated by the legislature.  Additional budget cuts, if directed by the Governor and mandated by the Legislature, can be managed with the College’s variable expenses.  President Schaffer observed the College has consistently over the last two years offered more sections than previous years.  However, enrollments are now decreasing.  
7. AQIP Update (Brought forward from the April 17th President's Cabinet meeting.) – Marlene 
Marlene distributed copies of the “Quality Checkup Guide – Academic Quality Improvement Program.”  The “check-up” document will need to be emailed to the two HLC reviewers prior to their visit July 18-20, 2012.  (Initially, the visit was scheduled for fall 2013, was moved to fall 2012, and is now scheduled for July.)  The College cannot “fail” a check-up site visit.  The focus will be on determining whether the College is making progress.  Their report will feed into the College’s continued accreditation but will not be the ultimate determining factor for the College’s continued accreditation.  In addition, third party comments will be sought from online postings and is usual and customary for check-up visits.  A public announcement will request the third-party comments and direct commenters to a website address.  The comments will be collected in-house and forwarded to an HLC email address specifically for this purpose.
President Schaffer shared the following:

· Following the College’s transition to AQIP (Academic Quality Improvement Program), the College submitted one systems portfolio and is now working on the five items included in the HLC’s feedback report.  
· President Schaffer, Kari Brown-Herbst, Jenny Hargett, John Kaiser, Ann Murray, John Sanford, Lynn Stalnaker, and Kathleen Urban attended the April 25-27, 2012, AQIP Strategy Forum.

· The HLC has since added another accreditation track called Pathways.  At the same time the United States Department of Education (USDE) is now cracking down on accrediting agencies to assure they are complying with their own rules, regulations, and by-laws.  As a result HLC is answering the USDE concerns through accreditation checkups during which community colleges must provide documentation to show they are in compliance with federal regulations.  Also, as noted above, the checkup dates have been accelerated for community colleges who have transferred from the PEAQ (Program to Evaluate and Advance Quality) model to the AQIP model. 
President Schaffer stated continuous improvement will be a major factor in guiding the institution.  With Marlene’s retirement occurring prior to the July check-up visit, President Schaffer’s plan is for the associate vice president of institutional effectiveness to assume the AQIP function.  He emphasized accreditation is not associated with just what’s happening in the classroom; the institution at large is responsible for helping students learn. 
8. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Grant – Grades are being posted to final transcripts.  Dave Gaer sent the SFAC allocations today.  Clubs may appeal their allocations in the fall.  The entire student fee process (inventory, purposes, uses) needs to be examined.  President Schaffer said Student Services will be taking an active role in that process.  The Student Fee Allocation Committee report went to all deans who should be sharing it with their faculty members.
· Stan – Trying to utilize the summer to generate future interest in the career programs.  This year Youth Alternatives is working on a two-day, summer enhancement exercise for their clientele to look at renewable energy sometime in June.  South High School has been invited to do the same in late June or early July.  The purpose of these efforts is to generate future interest among high school students to entertain a career in renewable energy.  He also noted the wind turbine lab is leased for proprietary training; generic training is offered by the College.
· Peggie – Contracts are being prepared for distribution on June 15th.   College summer hours of 7:30 a.m. to 4 p.m. with a half-hour for lunch start on Monday, May 14th.  Tessa Hendrickson will soon be leaving the Human Resources office to be a stay-at-home mom.  Contract employee Matthew McDaniel will be handling the administrative assistant duties until a permanent replacement is found.  President Schaffer advised Peggie is working on the analysis of employee classifications to close the loop on that process by July 1.
· Lisa – Distributed copies of an “In Our Opinion – Don’t assume success on ballot issues” (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle April 2012) on the 6th Penny.  Her intent for sharing the clippings was to get everyone thinking about the capital facilities campaign looming in the future.  She also shared that former legislator and community college founder Pete Simpson has agreed to speak at the fall inservice.  President Schaffer said his part in the inservice will include a state of the college address that will provide a snap shot of where the College is and then focus on major institutional challenges such as learning outcomes, reorganization, student advisement, and finance in hopes of generating discussion and momentum around these challenges.   
· President Schaffer – Distributed a news article “Joint venture would benefit students at LCCC and UW” (Laramie Boomerang 5/6/12) sent to him by Susan Scratchley from the Albany County Campus.  He also reported the AQIP Strategy Forum in Chicago stimulated good conversation about moving AQIP to an institutional continuous improvement with the current Quality Council function as a by-product.  Additionally, the searches for a vice president of student services and a vice president of academic affairs have been formally announced.  Lisa added the College’s home page has links to each search site.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing
